Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting
held at 7.30pm Tuesday 4 September 2012 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr. N. Sullivan (Chair), Mr. S. Frost (Vice-Chair), Mr. M. Caston, Mrs. F. Kirkpatrick, Mrs. L. Starman

Also present:
Mr. A. Gunson (County Councillor), Mr. D. Blake (District Councillor), Members of the Public (4) 

1. Apologies for absence – Mrs. J. Chapman (illness) 

2. Declaration of Interest – Mrs. Starman declared an interest in items 4.4 (Village Hall parking) and 4.5 (Contribution to Picnic in the Pits)

3. Minutes of the previous Meeting - The minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.

4. Matters arising/Discussed

4.1
New equipment for playing field and playing field sign – no update
4.2
Leaflet giving information of walks/heritage sites in the Parish – a mock-up of the proposed leaflet was distributed by Mr. Sullivan to members and suggestions made as to improvements sought. Any Councillor content contributions for inclusion to Mr. Sullivan
4.3 Repairs to Village Sign post – Attempts to be made to try to plug hole/gap with waterproof sealant. Clerk to contact Kevin/Dean Baldry about applying sealant
4.4 Village Hall parking – Those participating in Hardley Mill events would no longer need to park at the Village Hall as alternative arrangements had been made  
4.5 Contribution to Picnic in the Pits – As Langley with Hardley Parish Council agreed that they would contribute to the Chedgrave Picnic in the Pits event as they had not contributed to the successful joint Jubilee Celebrations held earlier in the summer 
4.6
Receive Playing Fields Safety Inspection Report and agree to any remedial work needed to be carried out – The Report dated 29 June 2012 was accepted. No remedial maintenance work was required at the time of the inspection. It was mentioned in the Report that the gate posts at the entrance to the Playing Field area could be adjusted or a new rubber buffer fitted to prevent entrapment of fingers – this was classed at a low level risk.

It was noted that sections of the climbing wall had been smashed and needed replacing.  Clerk to obtain quotes
5. Clerk’s Report:
· Support for Bergh Apton re-cycling centre/waste disposal facility, formerly granted on a temporary basis, has now been made permanent
· The Play Area Safety Inspection had been carried out on 29 June 2012 and the Report was available for inspection 
· It was asked about whose responsibility it is to empty the bins in the Playing Field -the Clerk has reminded SNDC to do this
· A request from Loddon Farmers’ Market to put up a poster in the Parish Council notice boards was declined as it was thought that the Market was detrimental to local Loddon shops. Also there was very little space on our notice boards.
6. Correspondence:  Correspondence was itemised (see list of correspondence circulated)and would be distributed to Councillors
7.  Planning:
7.1
South Norfolk 2012/1294 and 2012/1387 – Mr. N. Kingsley, Staithe Cottage, Langley Street, Langley - Proposed 1 bedroom holiday let Decision: Approved - all 5 Councillors present voted to approve the application as it would be a ‘tidying up of existing buildings and making good use of the buildings’

7.2
Decision – approved with 4 conditions. Broads Authority BA2012/0139FUL – Environment Agency – A 100m length of the right Riverbank of the River Chet, near Nogdam End – Retrospective piling removal works and construction of new rollback floodbank with excavation of a soke dyke to provide material for a new bank.

7.3  Decision – approved with 3 conditions. South Norfolk 2012/1177 – Mrs. S. Keeler, The Ponderosa, Langley Street, Langley – demolition of existing single story extension.   Construction of side extension. Re-pitching of roof to form rooms above

7.4 Decision – approved with 5 conditions. Broads Authority BA/2012/0131/CU – Mr. C. Townsend, Langley Abbey, Langley Green, Langley – change to use to include commercial use for polo activities including playing arena, redundant farm buildings to  become indoor school, stables and visitor toilet

8.  Finance:
 8.1 The following payments were approved:

 LwH Village Hall                                  £  20.00

 Grass Cutting (Mr. Dean Baldry)      £157.50

 Playsafety Limited (Inspection)         £ 86.40

 Account Balances at 4 September 2012 

 Community (Current) Account:       £2502.51

 Business Saver (Savings) Account:  £3047.08

Mr. Frost and other Councillors questioned when a decision was made/approval given to the Clerk to purchase a filing cabinet by the Parish Council and whether this was minuted. Clerk to find minuted details 

9. County Councillor’s Report:
· The wet weather has delayed surface dressing to roads in Langley with Hardley but contractors are now in the area. Surface dressing had been started on Staithe Road which has been surface dressed from the Big Back Lane junction to the junction with The Avenues as has The Rise from the Langley Road through to Hurst Road.
(Questions were asked as to why there was no covering at the entrance to Langley School/junction with Forge Road.)
· Staithe Road - - the gully on the Langley side of the turning in The Avenues to and Langley Grange and Carlton St. Peter was flooding – the drainage under the road will be checked.  Flooding had also been reported near the Jubilee Oak in Chedgrave and on the road by the allotments
· The potholes near the junction of Cock Road and Crossing stone Road, Hardley had been reported to the local Highway engineer. (Potholes had not been repaired on the road opposite Mr. Wright’s Chestnut Farm and up to 30 potholes had been reported by Parishioners in Gentleman’s Walk - many of these were due to horse boxes/lorries directed by SAT NAV along Snows Lane/Gentleman’s Walk. Some of the sides of Staithe Road from the Wherry to Staithe Road had collapsed)
· The County Council is to contribute £20,000 towards the cost of a new weir at Hardley Flood with the work being organised and commissioned by the Broads Authority.

· The rapid growth of vegetation caused by the wet weather had caused problems with visibility at the Snows Lane junction with Langley Road and also the triangle at the junction of Norwich Road, Chedgrave and the Loddon bypass.

· River Chet – strengthening of the river bank on the south side – the Environment Agency and BESL have put forward a scheme which would create a bank behind the weaker south banks side of the River Chet involving the removal of decaying piling in front of the existing river banks, making the flood defences flatter and wider and providing a new soke dyke behind the newly widened bank.

· Hobart School – the Governing Body of Hobart School has agreed to seek Academy Status subject to consultations which are currently taking place.

· After pressure the County Council has agreed to cut the footpaths of The Wherryman’s Way twice a year. 
· The Church path between Langley Road and Chedgrave Church had been tarmacked. 
· The County Council has applied for, and been granted, permanent permission to continue using the Bergh Apton site as a waste re-cycling centre. 
· The permanent vehicular activated sign (VAS) on the A146 at the Norwich side of the Ashby  junction at Thurton was erected in June 
· The Police had reported that there had been two thefts from boats moored at Hardley Staithe
10. District Councillor’s Report:
· The Placemaking guide is now finished and completed for hard copy printing – the CD is to follow in a couple of week’s time.  The sheet  ‘Standards of Design’ setting out the rules for developers will follow

· The Greater Norwich Development Partnership  (GND) has written to Parish Councils for their comment on the Joint Core Strategy (Development  Plan Document) 

It was noted that the Broadlands submission was incorrect). Three options are identified: 

(1)  North East of Norwich inside the distributor road including Rackheath 

(2)  North East of Norwich inside the distributor road but not including Rackheath 

(3)  South West of Broadland

The GNDC Partnership show a preference for the first option

· The South Norfolk Local site specific allocations and policies development plan document has been issued in CD format (to be circulated) showing Parish Councils allocations (proposals). There will be a consultation exhibition on these proposals at the Loddon Library Annex between 3.00 – 7.00pm on Tuesday 9 October 

· Bergh Apton waster re-cycling centre – it is important not to let previously set standards for the this site fall

· Eastern Region Valleys Neighbourhoods – nothing specific to Langley with Hardley 

· WREN grants are available to be applied for – South Norfolk parishes are not applying

11. Police Report: 
The Police Report for the area was received stating that during August there had been two (2) Crimes (thefts - other) in Langley with Hardley; four (4) crimes in Chedgrave; thirteen crimes (13) in Loddon   

12. Tree Warden’s Report:
· The Black poplars planted at Langley Mill and at Hardley and Langley Churches were growing well 
· No trees were being ordered from South Norfolk 
· Hedging planted on Mr. R. Giles’ property was lost in the high grass which was growing – weeding  
· Woodland Trust had offered the Parish Council 105 mixed hedging plants which were to be sent to the Tree Warden

· The East Anglian TREE warden’s Forum is to be held at Langley School on Sunday 21 October.  Between 100 – 120 tree wardens are expected to be present 

· The copper beech tree in the playing fields has had its top cut off because it had become straggly

· Top wood on the Nelson Oak at Langley Staithe has been removed because it is growing too well

· The Tree Warden continues to weed around the newly planted trees whenever she is able to 

13. Councillor’s Reports:
Mrs. L. Starman:  A Youth Club is being started on Wednesday 19 September in the Village Hall for a trial period of three months (rent free and insurance). Sponsorship (yearly contributions) has been gained from local businesses and individuals (Mr. M. Hutton)
Mrs. F. Kirkpatrick:  Circulation of the correspondence is too slow 

The Yare Navigation Race is visible from Hardley Mill, which is putting on entertainment and food, on Saturday 9 September 10.00am – 5.00pm. Free taxi transport service to the Mill is being provided.

There has been some damage to the bird hide on Hardley Flood and two board steps at the entrance of the hide are loose. Mr. Edgar Hoddy has agreed to mend these.
14. Public Participation:
Mrs. Carpenter enquired about who should be paid the money she had received for Jubilee medallions – she was informed that monies should be paid to the Clerk.

Mrs. Carpenter stated that the telephone box was unclean. She had rung BT about the state of the telephone box.

Mrs. Carpenter suggested that the Parish Council notice boards be tidied up and cleared of any old notices as they looked untidy/messy. It was agreed that this should be done.

15. Date of next meeting – Tuesday 2 October 2012 at 7.30pm at Langley with Hardley Village Hall.  
Mrs. Kirkpatrick gave her apologies in advance for missing the meeting (holiday) 
The meeting closed at 9.30pm
Signed: ........................................................................
Dated:     /      /
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